

## **TOWN OF BLACK MOUNTAIN**

160 Midland Avenue • Black Mountain • N.C. • 28711 Phone: (828) 419-9300 • Fax: (828) 669-2030

#### MEMORANDUM

To: Town of Black Mountain Board of Adjustment

From: Jennifer Tipton, Senior Admin Re: Agenda Packet for July 15, 2021

Date: July 9, 2021

The Town of Black Mountain Board of Adjustment will meet on Thursday, July 15, 2021 at 6:00 p.m. in Town Hall at 160 Midland Avenue and electronically via Zoom.

Please find the following items for your information and use at the meeting:

- 1. The proposed agenda;
- 2. Draft minutes from June 17, 2021;
- 3. Election of Officers;
- 4. Discussion of Creating Guiding Document for Applicants; and
- 5. Training with Town Attorney Ron Sneed.

Please let Jennifer Tipton know if you are <u>unable</u> to attend this meeting. <u>jennifer.tipton@townofblackmountain.org</u> or (828) 419-9371.

The Town of Black Mountain is committed to providing accessible facilities, programs and services for all people in compliance with the American with Disabilities Act. Should you need assistance or a particular accommodation for this meeting, please inform Jennifer Tipton at (828) 419-9371 or by email at <a href="mailto:jennifer.tipton@townofblackmountain.org">jennifer.tipton@townofblackmountain.org</a>.

CC: Jessica Trotman, Planning Director Jake Hair, Planner Ron Sneed, Town Attorney



## **PUBLIC NOTICE**

## BLACK MOUNTAIN BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

The Black Mountain Board of Adjustment will meet for their regular meeting scheduled on **Thursday, July 15, 2021, at 6:00 p.m.** in the Council Meeting Room at Town Hall, 160 Midland Avenue, Black Mountain, NC 28711. A Zoom link is also provided for anyone wishing to participate but is not able to attend in-person.

#### There are three ways the public can participate in the meeting:

- 1. Attend the meeting in-person at Town Hall.
- 2. <u>Join the meeting through Zoom on your computer or smart device.</u> \*Citizen video feeds will not be enabled. There is no password.

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88651595299

Meeting ID: 886 5159 5299

If you have not used Zoom before on a computer or smart device, you are encouraged to download the application from their website at Zoom.us/download and try it out prior to the meeting. There is no cost associated with the software or attending the meeting and there are toll free number options to dial in to listen live only.

3. Join the meeting by telephone (listen only).

Simply call US Toll-free 1-877-853-5247 or US Toll-free 1-888-788-0099

**Meeting ID: 886 5159 5299** followed by the Pound sign (#)

Jennifer Tipton Senior Admin

The Town of Black Mountain is committed to providing accessible facilities, programs and services for all people in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). Should you need assistance or a particular accommodation for this meeting please contact, Jennifer Tipton at (828) 419-9371 or by email at <a href="mailto:Jennifer.tipton@townofblackmountain.org">Jennifer.tipton@townofblackmountain.org</a>

Posted to the Town Bulletin Board 07/09/2021 www.townofblackmountain.org



# **AVISO PÚBLICO**

### LA JUNTA DE AJUSTE DE BLACK MOUNTAIN

La Junta de Ajuste de Black Mountain se reunirá para su reunion regular programada <u>el jueves</u>, <u>15 de julio se 2021, a las 6:00 p.m.</u> en la Sala de Reuniones del Consejo en el Ayuntamiento, 160 Midland Avenue, Black Mountain, NC 28711. También se proporciona un enlace de Zoom para cualquier persona que desee participar pero no pueda asistir en persona.

#### Hay tres formas en que el público puede participar en la reunión:

- 1. Asistir a la reunion en persona en el Ayuntamiento.
- 2. <u>Únase a la reunion a través de Zoom en su computadora o dispositivo inteligente.</u> \*Las transmisiones de video ciudadanas no estarán habilitadas. No hay contraseña.

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88651595299

ID de reunión: 886 5159 5299

Si no ha utilizado Zoom antes en una computadora o dispositivo inteligente, le recomienda descargar la aplicación desde su sitio web en Zoom.us/download y probarla antes de la reunión. No hay ningún costo asociado con el software o asistir a la reunión y hay opciones de número gratuito para marcar para escuchar solo en vivo.

3. <u>Únase a la reunion por teléfono (solo escuchar).</u>

Simplemente llame al número gratuito 1-877-853-5247 o al número gratuito 1-888-788-0099

**ID de reunión:** 886 5159 5299 seguido del signo de libra (#)

## Jennifer Tipton Administrador senior

La ciudad de Black Mountain se compromete a proporcionar instalaciones, programas y servicios accesibles para todas las personas en cumplimiento con la Ley de Estadounidenses con Discapacidades (ADA). Si necesita ayuda o un alojamiento en particular para esta reunión, comuníquese con Jennifer Tipton al (828) 419-9371 or por correo electrónico a <a href="mailto:Jennifer.tipton@townofblackmountain.org">Jennifer.tipton@townofblackmountain.org</a>

Publicado en el Tablón de Anuncios de la Ciudad 07/09/2021 www.townofblackmountain.org



#### **PROPOSED AGENDA**

- I. CALL TO ORDER
  - Welcome
  - Determination of Quorom
- II. ADOPTION OF AGENDA
  - Motion: To adopt the agenda as presented [or as amended]
- III. ADOPTION OF MINUTES
  - Motion: To adopt the minutes of June 17, 2021 as written [or as amended]
- IV. OLD BUSINESS
- V. NEW BUSINESS
  - Election of Officers
  - Discussion of Creating Guidance Document for Applicants
  - Training with Town Attorney Ron Sneed
- VI. COMMUNICATION FROM ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
- VII. COMMUNICATION FROM STAFF
- VIII. ADJOURNMENT

#### TOWN OF BLACK MOUNTAIN ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

The Black Mountain Zoning Board of Adjustment held its regular meeting on Thursday, June 17, 2021, at 6:00 p.m. electronically via Zoom.

#### I. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order with the following members present:

Cheryl Milton, Chair John DeWitt, Vice Chair

Greg Feightner Janet McKimpson Patrick Prosser

Absent:

Jillian Ballard, Alternate

Staff:

Jennifer Tipton, Senior Admin

Jake Hair, Planner/Zoning Administrator

Ron Sneed, Town Attorney

The meeting was called to order at 6:06 p.m. and duly constituted and opened for business with a quorum of five (5) regular members.

#### II. ADOPTION OF AGENDA

John DeWitt made a motion to amend the agenda to move the variance request for 34 Old Lafaeytte Lane from item three to item one under new business. The motion was seconded by Patrick Prosser and approved by a vote of 5-0.

#### III. ADOPTION OF MINUTES

Janet McKimpson made a motion to adopt the minutes of April 15, 2021, as written. The motion was seconded by John DeWitt and approved by a vote of 4-0.

#### IV. OLD BUSINESS

None.

#### V. NEW BUSINESS

The following persons were sworn in under oath:

Nick Rubino

Scott Russell

Karen Ledford

Stephen Kern

Bill Moore

Rod Allan

Jake Hair

#### 1. Variance Request for 34 Old Lafayette Lane

Jake Hair explained that the variance request is to reduce the front and rear setbacks from thirty feet to fifteen feet. The property is zoned CR-1, is .298 acres, and has an average slope of seventeen percent so it does not qualify for the steep slope decrease for the front setbacks. Front and rear setbacks for the CR-1 district are thirty feet. There is also a thirty foot stream buffer in the rear of the lot. The stream buffer is both a FEMA regulation as well as a town regulation.

Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle, is the realtor working with Karen Ledford. Mr. Russell pointed out that the shaded area on the attached plat is the buildable area and is approximately twelve feet deep. The property is not buildable given the required setbacks and the stream buffer requirement. A reduced rear setback would encroach into the thirty foot stream buffer. Board members asked if the owner knew of these issues before the lot was purchased and Town Attorney Ron Sneed reminded board members that the act of purchasing a piece property knowing that a variance might be needed does not preclude them from obtaining a variance.

Karen Ledford, 103 Windward Drive, said that she had a survey done in March of 2019 when she was working with a contractor. The biggest issue is the depth of the lot and not the width of the lot.

Janet McKimpson said that she was not in favor of infringing on the stream buffer. Greg Feightner said that there appears to be bigger issues in the Settings than just this lot with all of the streams and setback issues and that these issues should be disclosed to the buyers. Patrick Prosser agreed with Mr. Feightner that the issues should be disclosed up front.

<u>Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle</u>, said that Ms. Ledford was aware of the setbacks and the stream but until they are shown on paper it is hard to visualize it on the land. Mr. Russell also noted that the stream buffer setback was created after the Settings had already been platted. Jennifer Tipton did note that citizens are allowed to request a variance from the stream buffer setback per the Land Use Code.

<u>Karen Ledford, 103 Windward Drive</u>, said that she wants to be able to build on her property. There is a 1,200 square foot minimum requirement for the Settings but she would probably want to build a little larger and would probably need a depth of at least sixty feet.

<u>Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle</u>, said that also included in the buildable area would need to be decking, parking, and a garage.

Several board members asked about having a plan or a rendering so that they could see where the house might sit and questioned if only deck posts would be encroaching into the stream buffer.

<u>Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle</u>, said that the DRB has to approve the design and there are no plans yet as they are just trying to get a general idea of where to start and what they have to work with.

Greg Feightner said that it is hard to make a decision with no plans and asked what recourse the applicant would have other than Superior Court if the variance were denied.

Cheryl Milton asked about continuing the meeting and allowing Ms. Ledford time to get some drawing together to show the house might sit. Ms. Tipton said that the meeting would just need to be continued to a date certain.

<u>Karen Ledford, 103 Windward Drive</u>, said that she is back at square one with meeting with a builder and architect but would be interested in providing plans or a sketch to look at and not have to go to Superior Court.

<u>Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle</u>, said that an architect is required and there are currently only five approved builders for the Settings so they may need longer than three months but did say that if during this process, the property sells, then the new owner is going to have to come to the board with the same request.

Mr. Sneed said that the board could table the matter and then just put it back on the agenda when the applicant is ready and all staff would need to do is readvertise. Ms. Tipton confirmed that another fee would not be required.

<u>Bill Moore, 3000 Mason Lane</u>, said that he is building on the lot behind and asked about interruptions to the stream flow and hillside development and the possibility of landslides. <u>Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle</u>, noted that the stream is about two and a half feet wide and about ankle deep and that is not in a floodway or floodplain.

Ms. Tipton explained that the purpose of the stream buffer is to slow the velocity of the water and help filter the water before it reaches the creek or stream. There are ways to help mitigate both of those if an encroachment is allowed into the stream buffer. Ms. Tipton also explained for that for hillside development, depending on the slope, a geotechnical analysis may be required to confirm soil stability and will sometimes require extra engineering to ensure support of the structure and the soils.

Greg Feightner made a motion to table the variance request for 34 Old Lafayette Lane. The motion was seconded by Janet McKimpson and approved by a vote of 5-0.

#### 2. Variance Request for 16 Old Lafayette Lane

Jake Hair explained that the variance request is to reduce the front setback from twenty feet to ten feet. The property is zoned TR-4, is .30 acres and has an average slope of thirteen percent so it does not qualify for the steep slope reduction for the front setback. The front setback requirement for the TR-4 district is twenty feet. There is not a stream on this property.

Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle, said that the issue with this lot is the Duke Energy easement that encroaches approximately fifty feet into the rear of the lot. The potential buyers of this lot had a survey done and upon seeing the encroachment, they were advised by the realtors to back out of the purchase.

Patrick Prosser asked if there was a plan for this lot showing a potential house placement. **Scott Russell, 40 Cotton Creek Circle**, said that if this variance was going to go the same way as the previous one, he could go ahead and say that the applicant would want to table the request and come back with a building plan.

Nick Rubino, 8385 Topsail Place, said that is in the final stages of getting ready to construct his home at 18 Old Lafayette Lane and that he was aware of the utility easement as well as the setbacks and does not consider any of those a hardship. Mr. Rubino said that the DRB (design review board) was extremely helpful and worked with him on the front and side of the house but allowed them to stay within their parameters. Mr. Rubino said that any house that would be allowed to jut out fifteen feet in front of his home would be detrimental to his views. Mr. Rubino said that the DRB makes reasonable accommodations and to just be open and honest with them. John DeWitt made a motion to table the variance request for 16 Old Lafayette Lane and the motion was seconded by Janet McKimpson and approved by a vote of 5-0.

#### 3. Variance Request for 124 Settings Boulevard

Jake Hair explained that the variance request is to reduce the front setback from twenty-five feet to ten feet and to increase the height from thirty-five feet to forty-two feet. The property is zoned CR-1 and has an average slope of seventy percent so it does qualify for the steep slope setback reduction to twenty-five feet.

Janet McKimpson said that she spoke to Charlie Russell, Fire Inspector, and Mr. Sneed stopped her because she had investigated outside of the meeting and will not be allowed to vote as this is

considered ex-parte communication. Ms. McKimpson recused herself from voting on this matter. John DeWitt made a motion to table the variance request for 124 Settings Boulevard. The motion was seconded by Greg Feightner and approved by a vote 4-0.

Stephen Kern, 855 Saint Charles Avenue NE, is currently building diagonally across from this lot and said that his views would be impacted and that he did submit his comments in writing. Chair Cheryl Milton reminded everyone that written statements are hearsay unless the author of the written comments is available to attest to the written statements and answer any questions. Chair Milton also said that views are not a granted right anywhere in North Carolina except for Beaufort County.

Rod Allan, 136 Settings Boulevard, said that he lives two doors down from the property where the variance is being requested and has been a long-time member of the DRB and past president of the HOA (homeowners associations) and said he appreciated the comments from others about coming to the DRB and HOA first and speaking with them and seeking guidance. Mr. Allan said that there are no houses within the Settings that have a ten foot setback as it does not fit in with the character of the neighborhood. Mr. Allan said that a sketch or conceptual plan can be brought to the DRB for review and does not need to have an architect or a builder and can then go to the board of adjustment if needed.

#### 4. Discussion of ZBA Decisions and Overriding Decisions

Cheryl Milton said that she asked for this agenda item in regards to 103 Connally Street and the variance that was denied. Ms. Milton said that they had added another water meter and have closed off the garage doors and there is quite a bit of construction going on. Ms. Milton said she spoke with Jake Hair and that the Rachman's had been given a permit to create a game room and that any addition of water requires a separate water meter. Ms. Milton said that per the Town's ordinance, the building grandfathered but not the use so the game room is allowed. Ms. Milton said that the only entity that can change the decision of the board is Superior Court or if the ordinance in question changes. No Town staff may change any decision made by the board. Ms. Milton encouraged board members to go the Planning Board and talk to them about adding text to grandfather uses.

#### 5. Discussion of Going Back to In-Person Meetings

Jennifer Tipton said that hybrid meetings will still be allowed so if a board or commission member or an applicant is not comfortable coming in, then staff can still also offer Zoom. Janet McKimpson asked if there would be separation between seats, and Ms. Tipton said that accommodations could be made to provide more separation between board members and the audience. John DeWitt made a motion to return to in-person meetings with the option of having hybrid meetings if necessary. The motion was seconded by Patrick Prosser and approved by a vote of 5-0.

#### VI. COMMUNICATION FROM ZBA

John DeWitt thanked Cheryl Milton for her years of service to the Zoning Board of Adjustment, her mentoring and that he has learned so much from her and that she will be missed.

#### VII. COMMUNICATION FROM STAFF

Jennifer Tipton explained the new policy that allows boards and commissions to review applications for new applicants and to make a recommendation. The Zoning Board of

Adjustment has received one application from David Barley. Greg Feightner made a motion to recommend David Barley for appointment to an alternate seat on the Zoning Board of Adjustment. The motion was seconded by John DeWitt and approved by a vote of 5-0.

Jennifer Tipton thanked Cheryl Milton for her service and dedication to the Zoning Board of Adjustment and said that she will be missed.

#### VIII. ADJOURNMENT

John DeWitt made a motion to adjourn at 7:34 p.m. The motion was seconded by Cheryl Milton and approved by a vote of 5-0.

Prepared by:	
	Cheryl Milton, Chair
Jennifer Tipton, Senior Admin	